
NEAH-KAH-NIE SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 56 

January 9, 2023 

New DO Board Room, and Virtual 

504 N. Third Ave. 

Rockaway Beach, OR 97136 

 

PRESENT 

Board Members   District Office Staff 

Sandy Tyrer, Chair (virtually)  Paul Erlebach, Superintendent 

Kari Fleisher, Vice Chair   Mark Sybouts, Business Manager 

Carol Mahoney    Kathie Sellars, Administrative Assistant 

Michele Aeder    Student Representative 

Landon Myers    Jack Stanfield 

Renae Scalabrin 

Mike Wantland 

 

Work Session Notes 

Ms. Tyrer called to order the work session at 5:30 p.m. to discuss open/closed campus at Neah-Kah-Nie 

High School.  Ms. Buckmaster and Mr. Keefauver reviewed the Focus Framework.  Ms. Buckmaster 

stated that historically Neah-Kah-Nie has had an open campus.  During COVID, the campus was closed 

for student safety.  Ms. Buckmaster stated that vehicles have been off limits during lunch as well as the 

baseball field, the tsunami trail, or anywhere that student cannot be efficiently supervised.  Another 

reason is attendance, most of the tardies occur after lunch.  We are responsible for students door to 

door.  Mr. Keefauver stated that in the other districts where he has worked, unmonitored access to 

vehicles was not allowed.  The number one referral for the last five years was late back from lunch. 

 

Ms. Fleisher stated that it seemed like access to lockers was an issue and that they had to pay for 

lockers.  Ms. Buckmaster stated that students do have access to lockers, they do have to pay a $5 lock 

fee.  Students also have access to PE lockers.  Ms. Tyrer stated that there are enough lockers for each 

student if you include the PE lockers.  Ms. Fleisher asked about the areas that students have access to.  

Ms. Buckmaster stated that students do have access to the stadium, the library, the lower gym, 

hallways, and the galley. 

 

Ms. Aeder stated that she did attend the meeting and got answers, she found it interesting that there 

were 50 letters written.  She was informed that this was a writing assignment and students actually 

received credit for this.  She stated that very few of the letters actually mentioned access to vehicles as 

an issue.  She appreciated the time that went into this. 

 

Mr. Myers asked when students did have open campus did staff patrol the grounds.  Ms. Buckmaster 

stated that she did.  Ms. Buckmaster explained her process for monitoring students leaving campus.  

 

Ms. Mahoney stated that in the handbook, it does say closed campus, but under it, there is a reference 

to open campus.  Therefore, she feels that it needs to be clearly communicated.  Ms. Buckmaster stated 

that they do review the student handbook rules during advisory, and they do it multiple times during the 

year.  Ms. Mahoney stated that she would like to see upper classmen have open campus and have that 

privilege used as a carrot in front of them, but she can see where it really is not feasible.  We do not 

have places close enough for students to go off campus and get food off campus.   

 

Ms. Aeder asked if this is an equity issue.  Mr. Keefauver stated that someone who lives in Bay City or 

Manzanita those students cannot go home, and that is where they would see an equity issue. 

 

Ms. Scalabrin shared that policy JHFA states that students can only be released to their parents, and if 

we have students getting in cars with other students, that seems to fly in the face of that policy.   

Ms. Buckmaster stated that is an excellent point, there are rules for 16-year-old students when driving 

other students, and they can only drive a sibling.  Monitoring students who can ride with another student 

even for athletics, they must have the permission of the parents.  Ms. Scalabrin went on to say, she read 

all the student letters and thanked them for their letters.  One of the things that came out was the access 
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to cars during the day.  She stated kids needing to go out to their cars would seem to be a drain on staff.  

Mr. Keefauver stated that it is a burden on Ms. Buckmaster and himself, they are the ones who take the 

students out to their cars.  He mentioned that for the past four weeks he has not had to do that. 

 

Ms. Tyrer shared that when she read the letters the issues were not consistent.  She asked Ms. 

Buckmaster what she thinks is the percentage of students that really want open campus.  Did students 

come to Ms. Buckmaster to tell her they wanted open campus?  Ms. Buckmaster said that students did 

not come to her first to state that they wanted open campus.  If you polled students, they would want 

open campus.  If you poll staff, it would be 50/50. Starting at the lowest level was missed in all this.  She 

had some students in passing asking to go to Center Market to get snacks. 

 

Mr. Wantland stated that if kids come to you and ask to go to their cars there is an opportunity to do that.  

If a student wanted to leave campus, they would be able to do that with the permission of their parents.  

He stated that he would be at the Center Market and see the carloads of kids rolling in and then he 

would see the way they would come back into the school.  It has been clarified for him that students, 

with the permission of their parents, can leave campus. 

 

Mr. Stanfield stated that as an upper classman and someone who lives really closed to the school he 

would want it.  However, he can see why it cannot be that way. 

 

Ms. Mahoney wondered if there was a way to reward the students that follow the rules by giving them 

one day a month as a reward. 

 

Ms. Fleisher stated that it came out in the letters that students were asked for their keys, and were not 

allowed to go to their car on their own.  Mr. Buckmaster stated that it was a one off situation. 

 

Ms. Scalabrin stated that she noticed that Astoria, Seaside, and Nestucca are all closed campus, 

Tillamook is open only for lunch.  Tillamook is the only school district that allows students to go to their 

vehicles. 

 

Ms. Buckmaster stated that they need sight and sound supervision of students.   

 

Mr. Wantland stated that if there were more supervision would you allow them to go hangout in their 

vehicle.  Mr. Keefauver stated that he would have to be in every vehicle.  Not all students make good 

decisions when they are unsupervised. 

 

Mr. Erlebach stated that the school district is liable door to door.  He also recommended reviewing the 

Focus Framework with the high school staff. 

 

Ms. Tyrer stated that she has not been convinced that this is the role of the board to be involved in this 

decision. She took another step and talked with OSBA, who stated that this is not board policy, so this is 

not board work.  She appreciates the effort of the students.  She thanked Ms. Buckmaster and Mr. 

Keefauver for their time.  The Board and administration has taken a lot of time to consider this issue. 

 

Mr. Myers asked for clarification that OSBA has advised that this in not really board work, that it is more 

a day-to-day school administration issue.  She asked Mr. Erlebach if that was his understanding.  Mr. 

Erlebach stated that he agreed, that OSBA recommended that this is not board work.  He feels it is 

important that the board take on board work and not administrator work. 

Ms. Mahoney stated that this was an important exercise to hear from the students.  To know about 
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issues that affect them at the school.  She agrees that it is not board work, she is glad that they heard 

their concerns. 

 

Ms. Aeder asked if the board could just agree by consensus that the board is supporting the decision of 

the administrators.  Ms. Tyrer stated that we could, but the board will be doing that by way of a motion 

under unfinished business. 

Ms. Tyrer adjourned the work session at 6:26 p.m. 

 

BOARD MEETING 

OFFICIAL MINUTES 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

Chairman Tyrer called to order the regular meeting of the Board of Directors of the Neah-Kah-Nie 

School District at 6:30 p.m.  Ms. Tyrer welcomed all staff, students and patrons of the district.  All 

present stood for the flag salute. 

 
APPROVE AGENDA 

 

M-Fleisher/2nd Scalabrin to approve the agenda as presented.  Motion carried unanimously 

 
SCHOOL BOARD RECOGNITION 

Letter Recognizing Neah-Kah-Nie School District Board Members 

Mr. Erlebach read the letter that he sent out to all staff recognizing Neah-Kah-Nie School District Board 

Members for all they do for staff and students in the district.  Board members were presented with certificates, 

a vest with the Neah-Kah-Nie logo embroidered on it and a cupcake. 

 

CONSENT AGENDA 

Approve Minutes from December 12, 2022, Regular Board Meeting 

Adopt Elementary Social Studies Curriculum 

 

Mr. Myers asked if we could break the consent agenda up into three parts. 

 
PERSONNEL 

Hiring – Coach 

Angie Douma as Neah-Kah-Nie Middle School Girls’ Basketball Coach – added at the meeting 

 

A. M-Aeder/2nd Myers to approve the minutes from the December 12, 2022 regular board meeting.  

Motion carried unanimously. 

 

B. M-Scalabrin/2nd Mahoney to approve Angie Douma as the middle school girl’s basketball 

coach.  Motion carried unanimously 

 

C. M-Mahoney/2nd Fleisher to approve the elementary social studies curriculum.  Vote: Yes; 

Fleisher, Mahoney, Aeder, Scalabrin, Wantland, Tyrer; No, Myers.  Motion carried. 

 

Ms. Fleisher and Ms. Mahoney thanked the district for making the curriculum available.  Mr. Erlebach stated 

that we would do that in the future. 

 

VOLUNTEER OF THE MONTH 

Mike Wantland, Nominated by Neah-Kah-Nie Middle School 

Ms. Dilbeck read the letter she submitted nominating Mike Wantland as the volunteer of the month. 
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COMMUNICATIONS 

Oral Communication 

Public Input 

Jo Cooper, EVCNB Invitation to Board, February 4, 1:00-3:00 p.m. 

Ms. Cooper introduced herself, she stated that she is a past employee and is loving retirement.  She invited 

the Board to a presentation by Dr. Jonathan Allan, Coastal Geomorphologist, Oregon Department of Geology 

and Mineral Industries (DOGAMI).  Ms. Cooper shared that Dr. Allen speaks worldwide on subduction zone 

earthquakes.  The event will be held at NCRD. 

 

Mr. Myers thanked Ms. Cooper and the EVCNB for all the work they do.  It is an impressive group. 

 

Student Input 

Neah-Kah-Nie Middle Student Update, Patrick Conner 

Ms. Dilbeck introduced Mr. Conner, who teaches the 7th & 8th graders art every day.  Mr. Conner thanked the 

Board for allowing him to share his presentation.  Mr. Conner shared the focus for each trimester, and 

thanked the Board for supporting art in the schools.  His presentation is attached to these minutes. 

 

Ms. Scalabrin stated that her son is excited about the Nike design project.  Mr. Conner used to work for Nike 

and reached out to some of his colleagues about this project.  Mr. Erlebach stated that Mr. Conner’s students 

would be working with an artist to develop a mural for the wall between the Health Center & the Wellness 

Center, which will be funded by a grant through the Rinehart Clinic. 

 

Staff Input 

Licensed Staff Update, Selena Clifton 

Ms. Clifton presented the licensed staff update.  The licensed staff update is attached to these minutes. Ms. 

Scalabrin stated that today was a professional development day, as opposed to the late start Mondays.  Ms. 

Clifton stated that having a full day to plan together and collaborate was great. 

 

Ms. Buckmaster stated that today we had the consolidated planning presentation.  Staff had the opportunity to 

give feedback on the planning.  Staff also had QPR training today as well.  Having the time to deep dive into 

important work is so valuable.   

 

Ms. Nugent stated that her staff really like this time, they reviewed the integrated guidance and she had some 

staff training time, but staff would like it more frequently. Her staff would like these collaborative times more 

often. 

 

Staff and Student Wellness Update, Denise Weiss 

Ms. Weiss shared the results of the Attitudes and Behaviors survey around alcohol and other substance 

abuse habits.  This is the result of a grant that Neah-Kah-Nie School District has received.  Ms. Weiss’ 

presentation is attached to these minutes. 

 

Ms. Scalabrin thought that the perception vs. reality data was good information.  How do we communicate 

that to our students and families?  Ms. Weiss stated that there would be a parent engagement meeting to 

have a conversation with our families. 

 

Written Communications 

Ms. Tyrer reviewed the following written communications. 

Board and Administrator 

December Enrollment Report 

The Nehalem Nugget 

Neah-Kah-Nie Middle School Newsletter 

The Howler 
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Thank You Letter From Jen Hopkins to Darlene Wiswall 

Thank You Letter From Jen Hopkins to Tillamook PUD 

Thank You Letter From Jen Hopkins to the Eugene Schmuck Board Members 

Thank You Letter From Heaven Hartford to Cami Hickman 

Thank You Letter From Heaven Hartford to the Eugene Schmuck Board Members 

 

REPORTS 

Future Natural Resource Leaders Club Presentation, Steve Albrechtsen 

Mr. Albrechtsen and several of his students presented a video of their first competition.  Mr. Erlebach asked 

Mr. Albrechtsen to have the video posted on our website.  Mr. Myers stated that if you could have seen the 

property before Mr. Albrecthsen and the students began working on it.  There was nothing there; they have 

really made something out that area.  The students did Ninety percent of the work on that field.  The other 

schools that participated would like to see the state competition on our site.  Mr. Myers also recognized 

Marlene Acker for her efforts to support the club, and congratulated the students for a successful event.  Mr. 

Erlebach thanked Mr. Albrechtsen and the students for their work and creativity.   The club presented Board 

members with FRNL t-shirts. 

 

Inclusion Alliance, Michele Aeder 

The next meeting of the Inclusion Alliance will be Tuesday, January 17 at 5:30 p.m.  It is a ZOOM meeting.  

They will revisit the day of the week their meetings are held in order to make it most convenient for committee 

members.  They have completed their work on a Bias incident reporting form and checklist for administrators 

to use following a report.  Ms. Aeder also reported that Oregon Department of Education has released new 

guidance for school districts.  She read the following paragraph:  

The Oregon Department of Education (ODE) fosters excellence for every learner and recognizes that 

academic success depends on a safe school environment.  As an organization, we value equity for every 

student.  Educational equity requires an educational environment that is safe and free from discrimination and 

harassment as well as one that ensures every student has equitable access to educational programs and 

activities.  This guidance is designed to support schools and districts in meeting their responsibilities for 

creating safe and affirming school environments for every student, including gender expansive students. 

 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

High School HVAC Project Update, Mark Sybouts 

Mr. Sybouts stated that we do not have a guaranteed maximum price.  We will meet on the 12th to discuss the 

scope of the project. 

 

Superintendent Search Update, Sandy Tyrer 

Ms. Tyrer stated that she spoke with OSBA, we have received eight superintendent applications.  She 

encouraged any interested applicants to apply.  The deadline is January 20. 

 

Board Discussion on Open/Closed Campus 

Ms. Tyrer stated that we have spent a lot of time on this issue with a lot of discussion.  We had a work 

session tonight to review the Focus Framework.  In speaking with OSBA this particular type of work is not 

board work.  It is not one of the things that falls under the Board’s area of responsibility.  This type of policy is 

more of an administrative policy.  The Board appreciates the passion of the students, encouraged them to 

follow the established process by starting at the lowest level. 

 

M-Tyrer/2nd Mahoney to uphold the current closed campus rule in the Board approved student 

handbook. Additionally, students will continue to request permission from the office to gain access to 

their vehicles during the school day.  Motion carried unanimously. 
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NEW BUSINESS 

Board Policy 

A. Board Policy Lead Sheet 

B. BBBA-Board Member Qualifications 

C. BCF-Advisory Committees to the Board 

D. CBC-Superintendent Contract 

E. GCAA-Standards for Competent and Ethical Performance of Oregon Educators – This policy needs 

to be updated to state PreK-12.  

F. GCQB-Research 

G. IFE-Curriculum Guides and Course Outlines 

H. IGAC-Teaching about Religion 

I. IGBB-AR-Complaints Regarding the Talented and Gifted Program and/or Services 

J. IGBBA-AR-appeal Procedure for Talented and Gifted Students Identification and Placement 

K. IGBBC-Programs and Services - Talented and Gifted 

 

M-Scalabrin/2nd Fleisher to approve the policies as amended (GCAA will be amended to reflect PreK-

12).  Motion carried unanimously. 

 

FISCAL 

Payment of Bills 

December Check Register 

No board member raised an issue with the December check register 

 

Fiscal Summary Sheet  

Mr. Sybouts stated that we had a significant increase in income, this is a combination of property tax payments 

and interest rate increases. Interest rates have not been this high in five years. 

 

Statement of Economic Interest, Mark Sybouts 

Mr. Sybouts stated that he has gone through the training to set up Board member accounts.  Board members 

will be getting an email.  Mr. Sybouts will be sending out more information in the future. 

 

SUGGESTIONS AND COMMENTS 

Superintendent 

Mr. Erlebach shared the following: 

 Coffee and Conversation will be Wednesday, January 11 at 10:00 a.m. at the Bunkhouse Restaurant in 

Nehalem 

 Neah-Kah-Nie Student Health & Wellness Center meeting is Tuesday, January 10, from 3:45-4:15 

 At the February board meeting, Kate Pattison will present to the board the status of the Integrated 

Guidance/Continuous Improvement Plan. The board will approve the plan at the March board meeting 

 This morning all staff met with Kate at the high school to review the Integrated Guidance and Continuous 

Improvement Plan initiatives.  He thanked Ms. Aeder for representing the board at the meeting. 

 He thanked Garibaldi, Nehalem and the Middle School for displaying art in the board room 

 He will be reading selected stories to Nehalem Elementary students during the evening literacy night 

 He met with media staff today to discuss their needs 

 

Ms. Tyrer asked Ms. Sellars to provide information on the May election.  Ms. Sellars stated that she has 

received the filing information and application.  The first day to file is February 4 and the last day to file is 

March 16, with the election being May 16.  See Ms. Sellars for your application. 
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Board 

Carol Mahoney shared that she has enjoyed being on the board for eight years.  She is not going to run again, 

she is looking for a young person to come in and fill her seat.  We have a great district and great staff.  She will 

always support the school district. 

 

Ms. Scalabrin stated that she is sorry to hear that Ms. Mahoney will not be sitting next to her.  She really 

enjoyed the meeting tonight.  We were able to see a lot of effort put into programs for the students. 

 

Ms. Aeder shared she did read most of the guidance from ODE from which she read the paragraph.  She is 

glad she was able to attend the Integrated Guidance presentation this morning.  She is pleased with the plan 

that is being developed. 

 

Mr. Myers thanked the presenters for giving great presentations.   

 

Ms. Fleisher thanked the district for the gifts tonight.  She stated that the County Health Department is going to 

have a mobile medical bus that will be going into rural areas. 

 

Mr. Wantland thanked Ms. Dilbeck for the recognition.  He stated that Mr. Conner’s art class is phenomenal.  

He wants us to continue to support the things that interest our students.  He thanked Mr. Albrechtsen and Ms. 

Acker for their work.  This is going to be much bigger than just a club. 

 

Mr. Stanfield thanked Ms. Weiss for the information from the drug and alcohol survey. 

 

Ms. Tyrer thanked everyone for the presentations, it sounds like she missed a celebration.  Her zone is also up 

for election this year.  It is her intention to run again. 

 

ADJOURN 

Hearing nothing more to come before the board the meeting adjourned at 8:13 p.m. 

 

NEXT MEETING 

January 23, 2023, Screening Committee Training 

February 13, 2023, Regular Board Meeting 

 

 

Suggestions & 
Comments Continued 

Board 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Adjourn 
 
 
 

Next Meeting 






































